MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 19th March 2015 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  
Commenced at 7.30pm.    
Members present:  Cllr Watley (Chairman), Cllr Bennett,  Cllr Keeble (Vice Chairman), Cllr McCarthy, Cllr Mason, Cllr Hall, Cllr Town, Cllr Spiers, Cllr Lennon and Cllr Dean.   Susan Barnes (Parish Clerk) and Rosemarie Nelson (Responsible Financial Officer - RFO) present.
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from:  Councillors Henwood and Frost.
Also present:  Mr Terry Smith – Herald magazine editor.

AMENDMENTS

The February 2015 minutes were approved and signed by Chairman Cllr Watley as a correct record with the following amendments noted.  Page 5, item 3204, work to the pond wall had not been completed at this stage although work had commenced; and page 6, item 3214, should read ‘the Brentwood half marathon was being run the following day and not week as stated’.       
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

To receive any Disclosable Pecuniary Interests, Other Pecuniary Interests, or Non-Pecuniary Interests relating to items on the agenda.  *Cllr Keeble expressed an interest in item 3243 as a Trustee of the Blackmore Youth Centre.
OPEN FORUM 
Cllr Watley welcomed the meeting.  There were two residents in attendance.  Discussions regarding the Brentwood Local Development Plan (LDP) consultation took place. They expressed concerns over the lack of information being supplied by Brentwood Borough Council (BBC) during the consultation process although the Parish Council (PC) had carried out a leaflet drop prior to the deadline to all residents.  The Clerk and Councillors alike had received a lot of calls and assistance was given and copies of the forms and questionnaire supplied by the Clerk where residents did not have access to the internet.  The PC also advised that the original consultation was held on the Blackmore village Green by BBC in its early stages and they had since advertised this in the Gazette as well as on their website.  The PC also advertised the consultation on the four parish notice boards as well as various articles in the Herald magazine.  It was however anticipated that BBC would have sent leaflets or letters to the residents directly but this did not happen. Cllr’s Lennon and Keeble confirmed that they would attend the BBC meeting on Tuesday 24th March to receive feedback on the LDP consultation.   The residents asked if Gordon Glenday, Head of Planning, BBC could attend a future parish council meeting to update on the LDP and the Clerk was asked to book him in nearer to the time the consultation would have been compiled and sent to the Inspectorate, possibly the September meeting.  The Clerk will liaise with Mr Glenday and book his attendance.  A future parish meeting was also suggested to inform residents of the LDP update and possible outcome nearer the time.   The meeting then resumed with the following items of business.
PROGRESS CHECK
To receive reports or updates on items or visits made since the previous ordinary Council meeting or Committee meetings.  No declarations received.
CORRESPONDENCE
The Clerk reported on the following correspondence received at the Parish Office since the last Ordinary meeting and subsequent committee meetings:-
3234  
RCCE membership renewal £48 – approved.  Clerk will renew, cheque raised.
3235
The Clerk read out a letter from BBC regarding the possibility of holding parish/street markets and asked for any interest to be logged with them.  The Clerk will write to BBC expressing its potential interest asking for further information as it arises.
3236
The Clerk read out an email from BBC regarding expressions of interest to the Intercommunity Games event.  It was however felt to not be of interest at this stage.  
3237
The Clerk read out a letter from NHS England, entitled ‘Controlled locality determination in relation to Wyatts Green and Hook End’.  It was not known what this referred to or why it had been sent so the Clerk was asked to write to them for further information. It was also noted that figures mentioned were factually incorrect so this would also be queried.     

BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS
3238
Cllr Keeble advised that as of the end of March Borough Councillors would be in purdah prior to the elections.  He reported on the BBC environment meeting he had attended. 

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
3239
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedules and cheques requiring three Member signatures:

£

Addressee


Description

    -

H M R & Customs

March – TAX and NI

     -

Essex Pension Fund

March – Pension Contributions

     317.70
A Watley


Reimbursement – Allotments – grass seed & stakes

     370.92
K Lodge


     “         “                    “          - plumbing materials

     750.00 
Blackmore Youth Centre
Grant award – kitchen refurbishment project

       48.00
RCCE



Village Halls – Membership renewal

     107.53
A to Z Supplies


Goods ordered – inv. 5929260-042

     350.00
Mr T Smith


Herald mag – production – inv. 18/3/18

      19.14
Mr T Smith


Herald mag. Expenses

    -
Mrs R Nelson


Book keeping (March)

      75.00
Petty cash


March

        9.62
Mr K Stanbridge

Reimbursables – receipt given

    175.50
Mr K Stanbridge

Maintenance – inv. 0010

    120.00
Mr John Bell


For installing 6 posts on Village Green

 30,000.00
Santander


Investment in business bond

   1,000.00
Unity Trust


Transfer re online payments 

Noted: Bank transfer 19.3.15: Clerk’s March wages as approved by Mrs R Nelson (RFO), Cllr Watley 

and Cllr McCarthy

      
 It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.

Receipts: As advised by the Clerk
· Notification from BBC for £1185.00 was due via BACS payment from Cllr Keeble’s ward grant. This concluded the total anticipated amount of £2,070.00 from Cllr’s Henwood and Keeble.  Cllr Keeble suggested its use towards defibrillators, allotment or the proposed Christmas lights in Wyatts Green.
             FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 28th February 2015
Mrs Nelson (RFO) reported that February had been a relatively quiet month and all was in accordance with the Financial Report distributed prior to the meeting. She also advised that the first online payment from Unity trust bank account had happened this month.  This was for the first online salary payment received via direct debit. The BAC’s payment system was being looked into by Mrs Nelson regarding the Herald magazine payments and she hoped to be able to report back next month.  A new Santander bank account had been opened to invest the £30,000 reserves into.  A cheque was raised accordingly which Mrs Nelson would bank with Santander as requested.  
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) the statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011; and,

(ii)       The February 2015 Financial Reports be noted with no other action necessary.
PHOTOCOPIER CONTRACT
The five year leasing contract was due for renewal shortly.  The Clerk had negotiated a better hire contract rate with the leasing company and the options were discussed in full with the Council members.  The most suitable package at £198.80 per quarter which was a slight reduction on the current price paid of £207.00 was agreed and proposed by Cllr Mason, seconded by Cllr Hall and unanimously agreed. The Clerk would instruct the leasing company to go ahead with the revised five year contract. The Clerk was also asked to seek cheaper mono copy prices if possible. 
3240
FINANCIAL POWERS
(i)
Reapproval of Standing Orders

(ii)
Reapproval of Financial Regulations

(iii) Reappointment of Auditors Heelis and Lodge

(iv) Salary Reviews – 2015/16
(i) The Standing Orders for Local Councils, as adopted in 2004 and updated in 2007, were reviewed by the Council.      Cllr. Mason proposed, Cllr. Spiers seconded and it was unanimously agreed that these be approved without amendment.

(ii) The Financial Regulations for Blackmore, Hook End and Wyatts Green Parish Council, as adopted by the Council in 2011, were reviewed by the Council.    These detail the methods by which the Council’s financial matters are administered and regulated.    Cllr. Mason proposed, Cllr. Spiers seconded and it was unanimously agreed that these be approved without amendment.

(iii) The Treasurer and Cllr. Bennett reported on the quality of service provided by the Internal Auditor, Heelis & Lodge.  The Council reviewed the effectiveness of the Internal Auditor and Cllr. Mason proposed, Cllr. Spiers seconded and it was unanimously agreed that they be reappointed as auditors for the financial year 2015/16.

(iv) The Clerk, Mrs Nelson and Mr Terry Smith briefly left the meeting in order the salary reviews could be discussed.  (The Clerk and Mrs Nelson would be informed in due course). 

The meeting then resumed with the following items of business.
3241
COMMUNITY POLICE MEETING

Mr Smith had received new contact details and would email this to the Clerk.   
3242
COMMUNITY BUS



The Clerk advised all was going Okay.  
3243
BLACKMORE CENTRE FOR YOUNG PEOPLE

The Clerk and Mrs Nelson had received the completed grant application form for the kitchen refurbishment.  This was previously agreed in principle with the completion of the application form and supporting documents being received.  It was therefore proposed by Cllr Bennett, seconded by Cllr Lennon and it was agreed that a cheque be raised for the grant awarded of £750.00.  The supporting set of accounts would be provided by the Youth Centre in the next 3-4 weeks as requested. *Cllr Keeble abstained from voting, as a Trustee of the Youth Centre.   
3244
BLACKMORE SPORTS ARENA – (formerly MUGA)

Cllr Keeble advised that the broken light had now been repaired. All going okay.
3245
MOBILE LIBRARY
Nothing to report.
3246
BRENTWOOD BOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL ASSOCIATION
Cllr Watley and the Clerk reported on the meeting they had attended on  4th March at Mountnessing.  The next meeting, which is the AGM, is scheduled for 3rd June 2015 and to be held in the committee room of the Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.
3247      Blackmore recycling area  


In line with the previous month’s decision, The Clerk will write to BBC to advise them to remove the recycling centre.    
BLACKMORE MILLENNIUM PARK

3248
 PROGRESS REPORT

The Clerk had previously supplied the information pertaining to the nesting season – 28th February to 31 July.  It was agreed that large tree works orders would not be submitted with contractors until after this period.  The Clerk is still awaiting a quotation from the BBC contractors.  The Clerk will follow up all quotations nearer the time.  

PLANNING COMMITTEE
3249
 PLANS

The following planning meetings were held since the last ordinary council meeting.  All in accordance with the planning reports made by the committee.

19th February – Applications discussed: 14/01264/FUL – No objections


9th March – 15/00081/FUL – No objections,  15/00019/FUL – No objections,  15/00062/FUL – No objections.  



Cllr Watley reported that he was liaising with Gordon Glenday, Planning Department at BBC regarding outstanding enforcements as well as the ‘Jericho’ wall and Pixies Halt.  Mr Brown had been in contact seeking views on the type of security fencing he should erect whilst the works to the house on the village Green are undertaken.  Environment committee to consider. 
3250
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES 
 As mentioned above, a copy of the outstanding enforcements would be supplied by the Planning Committee to   Gordon Glenday for action.  
 ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE

There was a meeting of the Environment Committee on 9th March 2015 and copies of the 
minutes were distributed by the Clerk prior to the meeting.  

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following discussions took place relating to items:
3251
Parish Speed

Refer to environment minutes (March).
3252
Allotments

An allotment meeting had been held and most of the plots had now been marked out.  Scott Norris will be assisting with the water pipe work prior to the hard standing going in and Affinity Water installing the water pipe work.  Once installed, the water would then be turned on at the start of each season from 1st April and turned off in October each year.  Cllr Watley was liaising with the legal department at BBC regarding the Head Lease Agreement and it was progressing nicely.  Cllr Watley is investigating whether stamp duty is applicable and Cllr’s Bennett and Hall are assisting with the head lease agreement.  Cllr Watley confirmed that a meeting was soon to be scheduled with the allotment holders to progress signing the leases.  The Clerk advised she had received the advertising materials from Awards For All and this was passed onto Cllr Watley.  
3253
Ponds
Refer to environment minutes (March).

3254
Posts – The Green, Blackmore

The Clerk reported that she had received calls advising that one of the newly installed wooden posts on the village green had already been hit by a vehicle and dis-lodged.  Cllr Spiers had checked with the contractor to ensure they had been concreted in place which was confirmed by him.  The quotation was £960.00 (no VAT).  It was proposed by Cllr Spiers, seconded by Cllr Town and unanimously agreed that the quotation be accepted and the contractor instructed to undertake the work as specified.  The Clerk was asked to place a further works order with Mr John Bell instructing him to install the additional 48 posts (revised from the earlier estimate of 40 as per the environment minutes) around the remainder of the village green.  This included the extra two at the turning point and posts to be placed approximately 5’ apart and concreted in place.  Mr Bell would also add reflectors to the posts.  
3255
Chelmsford Road – island at junction



Refer to environment minutes (March).

3256
Christmas lights – Kiln Field, Wyatts Green
In hand with the Environment Committee for 2015.  Cllr Mason confirmed that a meeting was scheduled with Piggotts to receive a further quotation.
3257
BINS
The Clerk confirmed that BBC are now only invoicing for the additional bins installed or requested by the PC, mainly on recreation areas.  No highways bins are being invoiced and all removed bins have now been removed from the weekly BBC servicing schedules.  The Clerk had also instructed Kevin (Maintenance man) to move the bin further into the field at the entrance of the Ted Marriage field. The Recreation committee will monitor that this is done.

Cllr Town and the environment committee proposed that a bin be installed on the corner of Red Rose Lane.  The Clerk confirmed that there is a spare bin in storage and it was agreed that she would instruct Kevin to undertake this.  Cllr Town will meet with Kevin to show him the exact location it is required.    
3258
Japanese Knot weed
Refer to environment minutes (March).

3259
Pendennis


Delete item from agenda.
3260  
Recent Hedge trimming carried out by BBC/ECC


The Clerk had reported this to BBC and ECC respectively. 
3261
Deeds – Soap House Footpath fence (ownership)

The Clerk reported that in accordance with the deeds, the PC owned this footpath and the fence was the responsibility of the PC to maintain.  The Clerk will ask Kevin to quote for the necessary basic repairs.  The first quote received was to replace most posts at a cost of £700.  A revised quote is to be sought for repairing and making good only.  
3262 
Parish Spring Clean – 21st March – 10am


Committee members to collect the equipment from the Clerk’s office.  The Clerk had already instructed BBC to collect the bags of rubbish on the Monday morning from both Horsefayre Green, Blackmore and outside the Mill Lane Play area, Hook End.

3263
Other: Bench quotations required
 The committee proposed installing four seats around the parish and the Clerk was asked to obtain prices based on the recycled or plastic, wood look-a-like seats.  
HERALD MAGAZINE

3264
NEXT EDITION

Terry Smith advised that all was going okay at present.  The next deadline is 26th April.
RECREATION COMMITTEE
There was a committee meeting held on 10th March 2015 and the minutes were circulated prior to the meeting.  

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and no further discussions were required.
3265
Ted Marriage Field
Refer to recreation minutes (March).

3266
Mill Lane Play Area
Refer to recreation minutes (March).
3267
Walter Hobbs Recreation Field and Play Area
Refer to recreation minutes (March).

3268 
Outdoor Gym Equipment 

Refer to recreation minutes (March).  The Clerk is to apply for grant funding with ECC (CIF) and BBC (Share fund) both of which re-open in April 2015, pending email confirmation.  
3269
GRASS CUTTING CONTRACTS – ALL AREAS WITHIN THE PARISH
MD Landscapes Ltd will commence the new grass cutting contract regime from March 2015.  Jericho Place has been added to the schedule.  Kevin Stanbridge confirmed he will continue with the maintenance works and no longer undertake the grass cutting.  He will trial this for one year to monitor the level of work for him to be able to continue. 
3270    CLERK’S REPORT

The Clerk gave out her dates of annual leave booked to date.  She confirmed that Mrs Nelson would be taking the minutes at the April meeting as this unfortunately coincided with her annual leave. 
3271
 COMMITTEE MEETINGS


Environment
  9/4/15
7.30 pm
Crosse House, Blackmore


Planning
  TBC

Anvil House, Blackmore


Recreation 
  7/4/15
7.00pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall


Parish Council: 
  16/4/15
7.30pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall 
3272
Brentwood Borough Council – Local Development Plan Consultation 

 
Pending feedback from BBC.  Cllr Watley and Cllr Lennon would attend the BBC meeting on Tuesday 24th March as feedback was scheduled on the meeting’s agenda.  The Clerk will inform Cllr Lennon of the time and details in order for him to confirm his availability.    

3273
Superfast Essex, broadband – Cllr McCarthy reported there were no further updates at present.  He advised that radio signal was available as an alternative option which could be investigated further by any individual who might be interested in this.

3274
The future of Blackmore Post Office – The Post Office is still awaiting an update from the Post Office Company regarding finance etc. In the meantime, Cllr Keeble had been discussing the possible conversion of the remaining squash court at the Blackmore village Hall and sports and social club complex.  This could then be utilised as a post office and shop.  Prices and options were being sought with all concerned parties and Cllr Keeble.

The future of the Tipps Cross Post Office – Cllr Hall reported on the situation of the post office.  The recent transfer fell through and the Post Office Company is looking to drastically reduce funding to the outreach service.  Hours of opening would potentially be reduced from 12 hours per week to only 2 hours per week as advised presently.  Business hours are still operating at 12 hours per week whilst negotiations are being made but the future of the post office is still very uncertain.    

3275
Defibrillators – The Clerk has registered interest to apply for two free defibrillators with the Ambulance Service.  Free training will also be given to community representatives – still pending response.  

3276
Barnards Farm Enquiry – The Clerk advised that she had left two messages with the company and pending a call back.  It has been left that the company will make contact should they have a further enquiry.  Delete from agenda for now. 

INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)   

3277
Light – Nine Ashes Road, near the village hall - Cllr Keeble advised that the street light on Nine Ashes Road, by the village hall was not working.  He would get a quote for this or forward a contact for the Clerk to obtain a quote.
END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 9.50 pm
Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
3

